
  

      I don’t pretend to have all the answers.  

We’re all busy with good things.  God 

doesn’t need us to bring in the Kingdom, 

after all.  The Resurrection happens despite 

our best efforts to stop it.  The world’s hope 

is not that we Christians finally get our act 

together.  The world’s hope is that Jesus is 

Lord.  That’s true whether we pay attention 

or not. 

      But the issues of the day demand that 

we do something, or at the very least say 

something.  We know, after all, that every 

one of those Syrian refugees is a beloved 

child of God Almighty.  And we know that in 

God’s eyes, people can never be illegal.  

They may do something illegally, but they 

themselves are not illegal.  That’s an  

important distinction.  They are God’s very 

own children, just as much as we are.  We 

do something, after all, not to change the 

world, much less save it.  We do something 

because God in Christ already has. 

      So go do what you have to do.  I get it.  

And get your eight hours of sleep.  I get 

that, too.  But don’t get caught sleeping on 

life’s most important matters.  Sometimes 

those important matters are mundane  

activities like driving children to music  

lessons or studying Hosea.  But sometimes, 

they get us out in the issues of the day, 

where the rubber meets the road, where 

people are hurting, where injustice seems to 

reign supreme.  We know better.  Only Jesus 

reigns.  Go live and do accordingly.   

  

            — Luke    

     From the Pastor’s Pen 
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 Then he came to the disciples and found them 

sleeping.  (Luke 26:40). 

 

     This is one of the disciples’ lowest points.  

Jesus is pleading for his life, literally sweating 

blood, and his followers who have vowed to 

stay with him until the bitter end are sacked 

out cold.  The older I get, though, the more I 

see how that’s possible.  They’re tired and 

tired people need sleep.  It’s eleven o’clock on 

a Sunday night and I’m tired, too.  I’m not 

sleeping now, though.  I’m writing this news-

letter article that was due six days ago. I’m 

working on this doctorate that never seems to 

end.  I got myself on this presbytery  

restructuring committee that’s about to kill 

me.  I taxi my children all over town for music 

lessons and soccer practice…  It’s a fast paced 

world. So if it’s late, I see how Jesus’ disciples 

might have passed out. 

      It’s easy to look back at our ancestors and 

wonder why they didn’t do more.  I wonder, 

for example, when my ancestors saw that their 

fellow human beings were being sold like  

cattle into slavery, why they didn’t do any-

thing.  I imagine that they were doing the 

same thing I’m doing.  When the roll is called 

up yonder and God asks me why I didn’t do 

anything about the millions of Syrian refugees 

who were dying of hunger, or about  

immigrant families being ripped apart while I  

enjoyed the fruits of their cheap labor…  I 

wonder if my answers will suffice.  “I had to 

lead a Bible study on Hosea,” I’ll respond, or 

“those sermons came around every week back 

then,” or “I had children and children need 

attention…”  I wonder if that will suffice.  Or if 

it won’t be something more like, “Then Jesus 

came to Luke and found him sleeping.”  I  

wonder.   
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SUNDAY SCHEDULE 
     Sunday School                   9:15am 

     Worship                 10:30am 

Deadlines 
 May 2017 issue deadline is April 25th 

Articles received late will be included the next month. 

Sunday Bulletin: Thursdays, 10:00am 
Articles received late will be included the next week. 

CSCPC Women’S 

Groups 

Circle of Friends 

10:00am, Room 300, Saturday, April 1 

 

Circle #1 

10:00am, Room 300, Tuesday, April 4 

 

Deborah Circle 

5:30pm, Room 300, Tuesday, April 11 

 

Save the Date:   
Women’s Retreat will be Friday, September 8th -

Sunday, September 10 at the Double Tree (formerly 

Springmaid Beach Resort) in Myrtle Beach.  Details to 

follow. 

 

 

 

THE MONTH OF APRIL 
Canned Meat 

Please place items in the donation box 

located in the Church Narthex. 

Pastor’s Reading Corner 
            Recommended Book List 

Practice Resurrection; a Conversation on Growing 

Up in Christ. Eugene H. Peterson.  William B. Eerdmans  

Publishing Company, Grand Rapids, Michigan; 2010 

  “We’ve tried all these years to scapegoat Judas, tried to point the 
finger at somebody else.  But if we fail to recognize Judas dwelling 
also in ourselves, we have missed the point of the gospel.  If we do 
not acknowledge Judas as our brother, we miss the essence of  
redemption.  And if we continue to silence the voice of Judas, we lose 
two things — first, we lose something of our humanity; and second, 
we lose the profound experience of God’s love.  For as someone has 
put it, “Judas is not the original betrayer; Judas is not the primal  
betrayer; Judas is only the typical betrayer.” 
     In the chapel at Austin Seminary, which is a beautiful gothic jewel 
of a place, a kind of cathedral in miniature, there’s a wall that  
separates the nave (or the sanctuary, as we sometimes call it) from 
the narthex.  And across that wall, just above the doors that take you 
out of the nave and through the narthex to the outside, are carvings 
of the shields of all the disciples — twelve of them, disciples who  
became apostles.  I can look at those shields now and identify who 
they stand for.  There’s Peter and Andrew and James and John and 
Phillip and Bartholomew and Thomas and Matthew and James the 
son of Alphaeus and Thaddeus and Simon the Canaanite...and then 
there’s Matthias.  He was the one who was added later, to replace 
you-know-who.   
     If I had just a little bit more courage than in fact I have, I would  
design a shield for Judas too, and put it up there with all the rest.  It 
might disturb the symmetry of things, but I think he belongs up there.  
St. Judas.  Conflicted and dysfunctional and wrong as he no doubt 
was, he was no more imperfect than anybody else on that wall.   
     After all, he’s not the one who died for us.  Jesus is.  And across 
these may centuries, just like he promised, Jesus still waits to meet us 
— waits to meet all of us, even Judas — at the world’s most welcom-
ing table.” 
 
taken from Journal for Preachers, Volume XL, Number 3; Easter 2017.  “Has 

Judas Died for Our Sins?” by Theodore J. Wardlaw, page 18. 

 
Pastor’s Bible Study 

 
 

   In May, join British for a study on Romans 

        on Tuesdays, May 2,9, 15 & 23 from  

          11:00am-12:00pm in Room 300. 
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                        AkilaH’S yav  

          adventure 
 

Hair 

        I love my hair. I really, really, really do! At home, there 

are so many people with similar hair, but my hair is unique 

to me. I’d like to believe that I am not vain, but no one else 

has my coloring. No one else has my curl pattern. People 

tend to comment that I look like my mom in my normal 

hair-style and I do love those comments. I love my hair. 

But, my hair has brought up some unique experiences since 

I’ve been in the Philippines. By the way, did I mention that 

I love my hair? 

        To an outsider, the Philippines seems to be a pretty 

homogenous place compared to the United States, which 

means almost everyone has the same facial structure,  

general physique, and – you guessed it – hair type! So, 

when I come along, and visit places or meet people that 

don’t see many foreigners (especially African-Americans) I, 

honestly, tend to be slightly violated. Let me explain… 

       In America, we know that there are different types of 

hair textures. Not everyone realizes that, here in the  

Philippines. The mildest question I’ve gotten is “Is it a 

wig?” I can answer that, easily – No, it is not a wig. I guess 

that’s a fair question. I wonder if I said, “None of anyone’s 

business,” but really questions are ok and I am not that 

rude. Moving beyond the “asking questions” is where the 

problem lies. 

        In America, we (should) know that you need to ask  

before touching someone’s hair. It can be very rude to just 

walk up to someone and play with his or her hair. In some 

of the places I’ve been, that isn’t a well-known concept. In 

Bohol, during my third week in the Philippines, my fellow 

YAVs and I toured a local elementary school. The children 

spent the entire time trying to be sneaky and touch my hair, 

as if I wouldn’t notice it (they ran away when I actually 

offered to let them touch it…). But, they were children, they 

didn’t know better, so I didn’t think too much of it. But 

what really offended me, was that one Sunday, the pastor 

(and our host) started playing with my hair…in the middle 

of her sermon! The children, I can understand, but a grown 

woman, who is in the middle of a sermon, and did not ask 

permission, just decided she wanted play with my hair- 

really? I simply wasn’t fine with that, but I let it go, to give 

people the benefit of the doubt, especially since we were in 

a very rural area where they don’t see many foreigners. My 

dad told me about his similar experiences in China- well  

Vacation Bible School 
 
Want to be a HERO?? Save the date of 
June 17th and plan on volunteering to 

help at VBS.  We will need about 35 volunteers to 
cover all the different needs for this one day 
event. Signup sheets with opportunities to serve 
will be posted soon. 

 

not his hair since he normally wears it bald, but 

how people grope, take pictures, and stare. How-

ever, now I truly understand. 

       And finally, in America, and hopefully every-

where else, we know that it is extremely rude 

to pull someone’s hair, even if you are a child. It 

hurts! If you’ve had your hair pulled, you know 

that it hurts. Apparently, that didn’t matter to 

these children. I was sitting with a friend eating 

dinner and a few of the street children walk past 

our table and I feel a tug at my hair. I turn around 

and there are at least 6 children behind me. One of 

them asked if it was a wig, so I give my usual  

nswer, “No!” My real problem begins when they 

continue to pull my hair, not tug – pull. When I 

finally was able to get them to stop and leave, I 

thought it was over. Except, every time they 

walked past me that night, they pulled my hair 

and not my fellow YAV’s hair. That was probably 

one of the most infuriating things I’ve had to deal 

with since arriving in the Philippines. 

       Like I’ve said, I love, love, love my hair.  

Unfortunately, it has brought me many  

experiences that I could’ve done without. How- 

ever, I’ve had the experiences, I’ve had multiple 

opportunities to practice patience, learn empathy, 

and extend forgiveness, and I’m (hopefully) a 

better person because of those experiences. But, I’m 

also TOTALLY fine with forgoing any future hair-

violating experiences, regardless of one’s age. 
    

   Akilah 

2017 Church  
Directories 

Please let Allyson in the church office 
know of any address changes,  
corrections, or additions that are needed for the 
new publication of our church directory.   
Publication date will be June, 2017. 
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 PRESCHOOL         
 NEWS 
      
        In April, we will celebrate the death and  
resurrection of Christ Jesus!  This means that we, as 
believers, get to celebrate Jesus’ victory over death.  
We get to lay down all those things that separate us 
from our Heavenly Father, receive forgiveness, and 
have complete confidence that Christ paid our debt! 
I am so thankful that we have the opportunity to 
share this message with our little ones as well as each 
other.  I've not met a person yet that did not need our 
Savior! 
       On a personal note, I would like to let you know 
that my family will be relocating to Greenville, SC at 
the end of the school year. This is quite a big change 
for us but we are very excited!  I have treasured my 
time at this preschool and have always felt like this 
was exactly where God wanted me!  The board has 
approved JoAnna Harrigan to be your next preschool 
director.  She is not only an amazing teacher, she is an 
amazing person that loves and trusts the Lord!  She 
has always stepped up and gone above and beyond.  
She continues to look for ways to improve the class-
room and bring a love of learning to these children.  I 
am so excited for her and know that you will support 
her and love her as you have me! 
       Thank you for the privilege of serving this pre-
school and the love and support that came along with 
that!  I am not sure how God is going to top this, but I 
know he has a great plan for us!  
  
           Love,  Lisa 

Central Steele Creek  

Presbyterian Church Scholarship 
(In Memory of Marion Blackwelder ) 

 

       Applications are available in the Church Office for this year's 

scholarship. Any church member (church membership required) 

attending an institution of higher learning in 2017-2018 is encour-

aged to submit an application. This scholarship is awarded on an 

annual basis, so past recipients and other sophomores, etc. must 

reapply this year. 

       For the benefit of the new members, Marion Blackwelder was 

the daughter of Charles and Sarah Blackwelder and niece of Jack 

and Mae Austin. She was a student at Brevard College and died in 

an automobile accident in December 1979. The Central Steele 

Creek Scholarship Fund was started in 1984 as a tribute to her 

memory. The awards are made yearly and only the interest is used 

to finance the awards with the principal being untouched.  

Additional donations are gratefully accepted as the cost of college 

keeps rising. 
Pete and Gertrude Gallant  

Memorial Scholarship  
       This scholarship was established in 2014 in memory of Pete  

( Thomas Pringle ) and Trudy ( Gertrude Herman ) Gallant. The 

Gallants were long time members of our church and their daughter 

Carol Gallant has funded the scholarship in their honor. The schol-

arship is given to the recipient for four consecutive years provided 

that the student maintains acceptable grades in their field of study. 

       

     Applications for both scholarships are available in the church 

office. Deadline for submitting applications is May 5, 2017. This 

year's recipients will be announced on Graduate Sunday. If you 

have any questions, please contact Mike Brown. 

 

What’s Happening  

In Sunday School? 

 
A STUDY ABOUT THE REFORMATION – YOU’RE INVITED 

 

 The New Covenant Sunday School Class will be 

learning about the Reformation in a 6-week study begin-

ning April 23 and concluding May 28 from 9:15-10:15 in 

Room 10. 

 

 Why should I care about the Reformation?  The 

reformation is a fascinating period of history and the  

questions raised by Martin Luther and other reformers  

remain critical for the church today.  We continue to  

struggle with many issues including grace, good works, the 

role of scripture and the relationship between church and 

state. 

 

 Please join us as we look at the last 500 years of  

reform and dissension and explore what brings us together 

and still divides us. 

 

NO RESERVATIONS REQUIRED!  WALK-INS WELCOME! 

EASTER FOR KIDS   
From Youth Christian Ed. 

Help us make Easter meaningful and special for the 
children on our campus. For the Y kids, we need 

about 10 volunteers on April 5th to set up and man the Stations in 
the FLC as the youth move through the event stations depicting 
Holy week.  For Central Kids, we need help stuffing eggs on  
Saturday the 15th and hiding eggs during Sunday School hour 
(inside if raining) on Easter Sunday, April 16th. 

  Mighty Acts Golf 

      Tournament: 
Please mark your calendars! 

June 10th.  Tee Off at 1:00pm 

More details to follow 
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MEMORIALS  &  HONORARIUMS 

In memory of Jerry Smith; Wade & Cindy Shepard, Randy 

& Martha Nash 

 

In memory of Betty H. Helton; Jeff & Linda Karigan,  

Greta & Toni Lambert, Order of the Eastern Star, Ruby Potts, 

Herman Canipe Sr., Bob & Susan Hunter, Susan Osmar, 

Randy & Martha Nash, Kay & Jim Patterson, Banks & Lucy 

Choate 

 

In memory of Richard Koster; Jo Ann McLelland &  

daughters Holly, Nina, Kelly & Betsy 

 

In memory of Carrie Sue Grier; Wade & Cindy Shepard, 

Evelyn Ervin 

 

In memory of Margaret “Midge” Caudle; John & Libby 

McGloughlin 

 

In memory of Edith Grier; Doug Youngblood, Toni & Greta 

Lambert, Bud & Pauline Shaney, John & Libby McGloughlin, 

Bob & Linda Blackwelder, Paul & Martha Sigmon, Emma B. 

Young class, Kay & Jim Patterson, Candy Bridges, Randy & 

Delight Kixmiller, Banks & Lucy Choate, Evelyn Ervin, Portia 

& Harry Weatherly, Mary & Jack Phillips, Nelson & Leigh 

Alexander 

 

In memory of Marth Wilkerson, mother of Charles  

Wilkerson; Bob & Linda Blackwelder, Emma B. Young 

class, 

 

In honor of Jeanne Sikes & Joe McGrath; Susan Osmar, 

Sue Birch & Wray Moxley, the Rembert Family 

 

In honor of Luke Maybry, Connie Hillard, Ellie Bostick, 

Joyce Smith, Martha Osborne, Diane Price, & Beverly & 

Andy Cheek; Jeanne & Joe McGrath 

2017 Lenten Season & Holy 
Week Schedule 

April 5 – 12:00 Noon 
Lenten Noon Service, Pleasant Hill PC, 
Luke Maybry 

Holy Week 
April 9 - 10:30am 
Palm Sunday Service, Central Steele Creek 
 
April 13-7:00pm 
Maundy Thursday Service, CSCPC 
 
April 14– 7:00pm 
Good Friday Service, Pleasant Hill PC 
 
April 16 - 7:00am 
Easter Sunrise Service, 
Pleasant Hill PC 
 
April 16 - 10:30am 
Easter Sunday Worship, 
CSCPC 

ANNUAL SPRING CLEANING 
APRIL 22 

Colossians 13:4 “Whatever you do, work 
 heartily, as for the Lord and not for men.” 

 
It is time to “work heartily” and clean our Family Life Center kitchen 
again.  On Saturday, April 22nd starting at 9:00am, come rain or shine, 
volunteers are needed to help with small and large tasks:  pressure 
washing and cleaning all commercial tables and appliance shelves.  
Emptying, cleaning and restocking the pantry and all appliances.  Run-
ning all dishes and serving items  through the dishwasher, in addition 
to cleaning and wiping down windows, walls and using the wet/dry vac 
on the floors.  Breakfast and lunch will be provided.  This  effort will 
keep our beautiful kitchen in tip top shape for the remainder of the 
year.  Please contact Becky Helms to sign up! 

Reception honoring 

Lisa Caudle,  

Preschool Director 

Sunday, May 7th 

11:45am 

In the church Parlor 

 
 

 

 MAY HEAD ELDER, USHERS &  

COMMUNION SERVERS 

Elder:  Andy Cheek 

Ushers:  Charles Wilkerson, Lynn McNeill & Clint Burke 

Communion Servers:  Beverly Cheek, Jim Patterson, Joy Cheek,  

Rick Murphy, Pam Murphy, Mary Deal, George Hege,  

Robert Grier 
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27  Eric Smith (married to 

             Gracyn English) 
         Roy Youngblood 

28     Allyson Haenlein 

1 Anna Eargle 

3 Cindy Shepard 
        Megan Tolley 

4 Beverly Cheek 
        Stan Morris 

5 Emily Cheek 
9 Hunter Waite 

10 Robin Hunter 
11 Wray Moxley 
12 David Osborne 

13 Jack Maybry 
14 Franklin Davis  

16 Bennett Shepard 
19 Jessica Smith  

20 Bruni Sanchez 
21 Deana Carter 

        Mary English 
        Evelyn Ervin 

26 Charles Winter 

 Birthdays-April 
 

APRIL  2017 
       Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

    
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

   
 

   
 

 

  
 

1 
Circle of Friends, 

10:00am 

2    
Sunday School, 9:15am 

Children’s Choir, 9:50M 

Worship, 10:30am 

 

 

 

 

3 

Preschool, 9:00am 

AA, 12:00pm 

Boy Scout Leaders, 6:00pm 

Central Ringers, 6:15pm 

4 
  Preschool, 9:00am 

Circle #1, 10:00am 

B&G Team, 6:00pm 

 Men’s Basketball 

Ministry,  6:00pm   

 

 

5 Preschool, 9:00am 

Lenten Noon Service 

@Pleasant Hill PC 

AA, 12:00pm 

Y Easter Program, 

4:30pm 

Choir, 6:45pm 

 Scouts, 7:00pm 

6 

Preschool, 9:00am 

Bridgewater BB, 6:00pm 

Food Addicts in Recovery, 

7:00pm 

 

7 

AA, 12:00pm 

Bridgewater BB, 6:00pm 

 

 

 

 

 

8 
 

9 

 

Palm Sunday 

Sunday School, 9:15am 

Children’s Choir, 9:50am 

Worship, 10:30am 

Fellowship Team, 11:45am 

Chrysalis Group, 2:30pm 

10 

AA, 12:00pm 

Staff Support Team, 

5:15pm 

Publicity Team, 5:30pm 

Central Ringers, 6:15pm 

Worship Team, 6:30pm 

 

 

11 

Deborah Circle, 

5:30pm 

Men’s Basketball 

Ministry,  6:00pm 

 

 

 

 

12 

AA, 12:00pm 

Choir, 6:45pm 

 

 

13 

Maundy Thursday 

Service @ CSCPC,  

7:00pm 

14 
AA, 12:00pm 

Good Friday  

Service @ Pleasant 

Hill PC, 7:00pm 

 

 
 

15 

 

16 

EASTER SUNDAY 

Sunday School, 9:15am 

Worship, 10:30am 

 

 

 

 

17 
Church Office closed 

Preschool, 9:00am 

AA, 12:00pm 

Cub Scout Leaders, 

5:30pm 

Central Ringers, 6:15pm 

 

 

18 

Preschool, 9:00am 

Finance Team, 6:00pm 

Men’s Basketball 

Ministry, 6:00pm 

 

 

 

 

19 

Preschool, 9:00am 

AA, 12:00pm 

Choir, 6:45pm 

Boy Scouts, 7:00pm 

Cub Scouts, 7:00pm 

 

20 
Preschool, 9:00am 

Youth CE Team, 4:30pm 

VBS Planning, 5:30pm 

Bridgewater BB, 6:00pm 

Food Addicts in Recovery, 

7:00pm 

 

 

21 

AA, 12:00pm 

Bridgewater BB, 6:00pm 

 
 

 

22 
 

 

 

Annual Spring  

Cleaning 

FLC Kitchen, 

9:00am 

23 
Sunday School, 9:15am 

Children’s Choir, 9:50am 

Worship, 10:30am 

 

30 
Sunday School, 9:15am 

Children’s Choir, 9:50am 

Worship, 10:30am 

24 
Preschool, 9:00am 

AA, 12:00pm 

Central Ringers, 6:15pm 

 

 

25 
Preschool, 9:00am 

Men’s Basketball 

Ministry, 6:00pm 

 

26 
Preschool, 9:00am 

AA, 12:00pm 

Choir, 6:45pm 

Boy Scouts, 7:00pm 

Cub Scouts, 7:00pm 

27 
Preschool, 9:00am 

Session, 6:00pm 

Bridgewater BB, 6:00pm 

Food Addicts in Recovery, 

7:00pm 

28 
AA, 12:00pm 

Bridgewater BB, 6:00pm 

29 

Cub Scout Yard 

Sale, 7:00am 

April 2 Leigh Ann Burns Barbara Choate 

 

April 9 Donna Young Lauren Shaw 

 

April 16 Mary Deal Teresa Canipe 

April 23 Hope Moss Megan Tolley 

April 30 Becky Faircloth Sallie English 

Worship Child Care Volunteers 
April 2017 
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